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AARON COLLINS CLAIMANT

CHARLES RAY MASONRY RESPONDENT
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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by LAURA BETH YORK, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by GUY ALTON WADE, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On October 24, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on September 9, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on September 10, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his back.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to additional medical

treatment as recommended by Dr. Katz.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On January 12, 2012, claimant sustained a
compensable lumbar injury, which the
respondents accepted as compensable.
Claimant’s treating physicians, Dr. Barry
Katz, recommended epidural steroid injections,
which the respondents denied.  Claimant went
to a hearing and the epidural steroid
injections were approved by Workers’
Compensation Commission.  Claimant continued
to treat with Dr. Katz who is now recommending
an L4, L5-S1 decompression and fusion with
instrumentation.  Respondents have again
denied any further treatment.  As such
Claimant contends he is entitled to medical
treatment as recommended by Dr. Katz.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that they have accepted
and have paid and/or are continuing to pay all
appropriate indemnity and medical benefits.
Respondents have not controverted this claim.
Respondents had to obtain precertification of
the requested neck surgery in accordance with
the requirements of Commission Rule 30.  The
treatment was not approved by the
precertification company as reasonable,
necessary or related to the claimant’s work
injury.  Respondents are continuing to pay for
the claimant’s pain management treatment.”

The claimant, in this matter, sustained a compensable back

injury on January 12, 2012, while employed by the respondent.  The

claimant began treatment for his compensable back injury with Dr.

Keith Holder in January 2012.  Dr. Holder provided the claimant

with conservative treatment for his compensable back injury.  In a

visit with Dr. Holder dated February 15, 2012, Dr. Holder
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recommended the claimant for a neurosurgeons’ evaluation.  The

claimant was evaluated by Dr. Barry Katz at the Northwest Arkansas

Neurosurgery Clinic on March 13, 2012.

At the time of the claimant’s visit with Dr. Katz on March 13,

2012, Dr. Katz recommended further conservative treatment including

epidural steroid injections for the claimant.  Dr. Katz makes it

clear in his comments contained in the medical record from that

visit that he would make further recommendations after the epidural

steroid injections were performed on the claimant.

The claimant continued to see both Dr. Katz and Dr. Holder

throughout 2012.

On April 9, 2013, the claimant was seen by Dr. Holder.

Following is a portion of the medical record from that visit:

“CHIEF COMPLAINT: Aaron states that on January
12, 2012 he injured the low back when he
slipped and fell 2 feet off scaffold.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Aaron’s primary
problem is pain located in the lumbar region.
He describes it as shooting.  He considers it
to be intense.  It has been about 15 months
since the onset of the pain.  Aaron says that
it seems to be constant.  He has noticed that
it is made worse by walking.  It is improved
with prescribed medications.  He feels it is
not improving.  His pain level is 7/10.   He
is scheduled to see Dr. Goodman for possible
injections on 21 March 2013.  He has had one
injection that is reportedly caused more pain.
Dr. Goodman replaced his Skealxin with
Robasin.  He is out of his Neurontin and not
taking the Gabapentin.  His NCV has noted a
mild sensory neuropathy bilat with a decreased
sural nerve and H reflexes also with a right
peroneal nerve slowing.  He reports he saw Dr.
Goodman today who referred him back here to
continue his meds.  He reports the back pain
increased within a few days of the LESI.  He
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reports he is able to walk up to a mile a day
by walking to his mailbox each day.

DISCUSSION: Aaron received a copy of the
“Visit Summary and Instructions”.  He was
given an opportunity to ask questions about
his care.  He is referred back to the
Neurosurgeon for his opinion since he has
failed the LESI.  I have explained again my
goal to get him off the Narcotic pain meds.
He will start trying to find another physician
who can follow him for his peripheral
neuropathy and his other medication needs
after his Neurosurgery appointment since I do
not believe the Neurosurgeon will recommend
surgery at this time.

MEDICAL CAUSATION: The cause of this problem
is related to work activities.

RECOMMENDED WORK STATUS: Aaron’s recommended
work status is no work capacity.  The
effective date for this work status is
4/9/2013.  This work status designation ends
07/08/2013.”

The claimant was seen by Dr. Barry Katz on April 30, 2013.

Following is a portion of the medical record from that visit:

“Chief Complaint: He continues to have
significant back and leg pain.

Comments: Mr. Collins is a 47 year old male
with back and leg pain over a few years which
is fairly severe.  His old MRI shows some
stenosis and significant degenerative changes
worse L4-S1.  We talked about options.
Conservative treatment has not helped.  We
will get further films to decide if surgery
may help him.  Thank you so much.”

The claimant was seen by Dr. Keith Holder on May 6, 2013.

Following is a portion of the medical record from that visit:

“CHIEF COMPLAINT: Aaron states that on January
12, 2012 he injured the low back when he
slipped and fell 2 feet off scaffold.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Aaron’s primary
problem is pain located in the lumbar region.
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He describes it as shooting.  He considers it
to be intense.  It has been about 16 months
since the onset of the pain.  Aaron says that
it seems to be constant.  He has noticed that
it is made worse by walking.  It is improved
with prescribed medications.  He feels it is
not improving.  His pain level is 7/10.  He is
scheduled to see Dr. Goodman for possible
injections on 21 March 2013.  He has had one
injection that is reportedly caused more pain.
Dr. Goodman replaced his Sealxin with Robaxin.
His NCV has noted a mild sensory neuropathy
bilat with a decreased sural nerve and H
reflexes also with a right peroneal nerve
slowing.  He ran out of the Nucynta after our
last visit within three weeks.  Dr. Katz
reportedly is recommending surgery.  He has
another MRI planned since Dr. Katz reported
there was stenosis and degenerative findings
at the L4-5 level.  He also had flexion and
extension views reported in Dr. Katz record
but no report was sent.  Dr. Katz is to follow
up with him after the MRI.  I have informed
Mr. Collins that Dr. Katz will take over his
case now.

DISCUSSION: Aaron received a copy of the
“Visit Summary and Instructions”.  He was
given an opportunity to ask questions about
his care.  He is referred back to the
Neurosurgeon for follow up of the planned MRI.
He will start trying to find another physician
who can follow him for his peripheral
neuropathy and his other medication needs
after his Neurosurgery appointment.

MEDICAL CAUSATION: The cause of this problem
is related to work activities.

RECOMMENDED WORK STATUS: Aaron’s recommended
work status is no work capacity.  The
effective date for this work status is
5/6/2013.  This work status designation ends
07/08/2013.”

On June 3, 2013, the claimant underwent an MRI at Cooper

Clinic.  Following is a portion of the medical record from that

visit:
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IMPRESSION:
1. Disc desiccation and disc space narrowing
at L4-5.  The disc space narrowing has
worsened since 01-25-12.  There is
degenerative endplate change and a disc bulge
extending into both neural foramens with
bilateral foraminal narrowing.
2. At L5-S1, there is a disc desiccation and a
mild broad based disc bulge.

The claimant was seen by Dr. Keith Holder on June 6, 2013.

Following is a portion of the medical record from that visit:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Aaron’s primary
problem is pain located in the lumbar region.
He describes it as shooting.  He considers it
to be intense.  It has been about 16 months
since the onset of the pain.  Aaron says that
it seems to be constant.  He has noticed that
it is made worse by walking.  It is improved
with prescribed medications.  He feels it is
not improving.  His pain level is 7/10.  He
has had one injection that is reportedly
caused more pain.  Dr. Goodman replaced his
Sealxin with Robaxin.  His NCV has noted a
mild sensory neuropathy bilat with a decreased
sural nerve and H reflexes also with a right
peroneal nerve slowing.  He ran out of the
Nucynta after our last visit within three
weeks.  His repeat MRI was performed and noted
an increase in the degenerative findings at
the L4-5 level.    Dr. Katz is to follow up
with him after the MRI on 6/25/2013.  We
discussed his planned surgery and that he
would need to find another physician to follow
him after surgery since I am sure he will be a
chronic pain patient after surgery as he has
been before surgery.”

The claimant was seen by Dr. Barry Katz on July 3, 2013.

Following is a portion of the medical report from that visit:

“Chief Complaint: He is having worse back and
leg pain.

Comments: Mr. Collins is a 47 hear old male
with back and leg pain which is worsening.
His MRI report shows worse stenosis and
degenerative changes.  I would recommend pain
management.  Surgery may be an option though I
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need to look at his films.  I will follow up
and make further recommendations.  Thank you
so much.”

The claimant again was seen by Dr. Katz on July 16, 2013.

Following is a portion of the medical record from that visit:

“Comments: Mr. Collins is a 47 year old male
with a long history of severe back and leg
pain.  It is hard to sit, stand, or walk for
any length of time.  His MRI shows significant
stenosis and degenerative and collapsed disc
L4-S1.  He has not improved with time or
conservative treatment.  We again talked about
options including further conservative
treatment versus surgery.  We talked about
options, the procedure and risks and
complications in detail.  We will go ahead
after workman’s comp. approval.  Thank you so
much.

Impression: OR-L4-5, L5-S1 decompression and
fusion with instrumentation.”

The respondents introduced into evidence a document entitled

Notice of Utilization Review Findings.  This document was sent by

the Forte’ Utilization Review Department.  Following are portions

of the Notice of Utilization Review Findings regarding the

claimant:

“On July 17, 2013, Forte’ was asked to perform
a clinical review of medical treatment on
Aaron Collins which was proposed and/or
provided by NW Arkansas Neurosurgery Clinic,
Barry Katz, MD.  The following is a report of
Forte’s utilization review findings.

Forte’ Recommendation: NON-AUTHORIZATION of
inpatient L4-L5 and L5-S1 decompression and
fusion with instrumentation with length of
stay (LOS) three (3) days.

Reason for difference: It is the opinion of
the reviewing physician that, “Peer to Peer
Contact Details: On 07/18/13 at 11:54 Central
Time (CT) a call was placed to discuss the
case.  Informed by Matt at the front desk that
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Dr. Katz was in a different clinic today, but
that the claimant is treated at their
facility.  Matt states that Dr. Katz would be
at their office tomorrow.  A detailed message
was left requesting a call back and leaving a
return call number.

The documentation indicates that the claimant
is a 47 year old who continues to have severe
back and leg pain.  The pain is present at the
lumbar region in the midline described as
aching, burning, sharp, and stabbing.  On
examination of the lumbar spine, there is
tenderness along the midline.  Lumbar flexion
and extension is restricted.  The claimant
moves the legs slowly due to pain.  The
claimant has not improved with time or
conservative treatment.  MRI of the lumbar
spine dated 01/25/12 reveals degenerative disc
space narrowing at L4-L5 and L5-S1.  There is
mild broad based disc bulge/protrusion at L4-
L5.  There is slight contact of the disc
protrusion with exiting L4 nerve root
bilaterally.  There is also mild broad based
dorsal spondylolitic ridging and disc bulging
at L5-S1.  Current request is L4-L5, and L5-S1
decompression and fusion with instrumentation.

ODG-TWC Low Back Procedure Summary last
updated 05/10/2013 notes that pre-operative
clinical surgical indications for spinal
fusion include psychosocial screen with
confounding issues addressed.  ODG-TWC Low
Back Procedure Summary last updated 05/10.2013
states that Mild (minimally invasive lumbar
decompression) is not recommended.  For
chronic low back problems, fusion should not
be considered within the first 6 months of
symptoms, except for fracture, dislocation, or
progressive neurologic loss.

In this case, there is limited evidence of
progressive neurological deficits on
examination to support then need for surgery
at this time.  Moreover, there is no clear
evidence of instability on imaging.  In
addition, there is insufficient evidence that
the claimant has had a psych clearance for the
proposed surgical intervention.  Thus, medical
necessity for the proposed surgical
intervention is not evident.  Non-
certification is warranted.”
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I note that this document was singed by a Dr. Sloane R. Blair.

The central question, in this matter, is whether the claimant

is entitled to the surgical intervention recommended by Dr. Katz.

The claimant, in this matter, has received multiple forms of

conservative treatment since his injury on January 12, 2012.  It is

clear that both Dr. Holder and Dr. Katz have examined and treated

the claimant on multiple occasions for his compensable back injury.

I give both Dr. Katz’ and Dr. Holder’s opinions great weight in

this matter due to their history of evaluation and treatment of the

claimant.  As to Dr. Sloane R. Blair, I give her opinion very

little weight in that she has never had the opportunity to examine

the claimant and has only reviewed medical documentation.  It also

appears that her decision to recommend non-authorization of the Dr.

Katz’ recommended surgical intervention is based, at least in part,

on the lack of evidence of a psychological evaluation of the

claimant.

After review of all the medical evidence, I find that the

claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence that the

proposed surgical intervention recommended by Dr. Katz is both

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s back

injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of
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fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on September 9, 2013, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed September 10, 2013, are hereby accepted

as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the surgical intervention recommended by Dr. Katz is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s

compensable back injury.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the costs associated

with the recommended surgical treatment of Dr. Katz and the follow

up care as it is reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the

claimant’s compensable back injury.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


